KYOGLE & villages

Community Newsletter

SEPTEMBER/OCTOBER 2021



In this

REPORT ILLEGAL DUMPING - 2 -

POOLS RE-OPEN COUNCIL CREW TO THE RESCUE GET INVOLVED IN RECYCLING BRIDGE PROGRAM POWERS ON - 5 -

WHAT'S NEW AT THE ROXY

COUNCIL ON WAY to achieving energy targets

Kyogle Council is well on the way to achieving its goal of sourcing 100 percent of its electricity from renewable resources by 2030 after installing 270kW of new solar photovoltaic (PV) systems capable of producing around 550 MWh of electricity each year.

The new solar PV systems have been installed over the past two years across the local government area and include a 99kW ground-mounted system at the Bonalbo water treatment plant.

The other new systems have been installed at:

- Kyogle Memorial Hall, 30kW
- Bonalbo Caravan Park, 5kW
- Bonalbo Depot, 5kW
- · Tabulam Amenities, 5kW
- Kyogle Sewerage Works, 5kW
- Kyogle Caravan Park, 15kW
- Woodenbong Sewerage Works, 10kW ground-mounted system
- Bonalbo Sewerage Works, 10kW ground-mounted system
- Kyogle Historical Museum, 15kW



The new 30kW solar system installed on the Kyogle Memorial Institute Hall.

- Kyogle Visitor Information Centre, 10kW
- Kyogle Public Library, 5kW system upgraded to 10kW
- Kyogle Water Treatment Plant, 10kW system upgraded to 50kW
- Woodenbong Pool, 5kW system upgraded to 10kW
- Bonalbo Pool, 5kW system upgraded to 10kW
- Kyogle Depot, 10kW system upgraded to 15kW

In a major push to improve its energy efficiency, Council in the past year also has completed LED lighting upgrades at seven of its facilities: Kyogle Public Library, Kyogle Memorial Hall, Kyogle Seniors Centre, Kyogle Off-Stream Storage, Kyogle Visitor Information Centre, Kyogle

Continued Page 3



COUNCIL MOVES

to stop illegal dumping

Kyogle Council and North East Waste have joined forces to tackle illegal dumping in the

Using a grant provided by NSW EPA, Council is implementing procedures to more effectively report and deal with rubbish and waste that has been dumped in areas other than approved waste facilities.

This includes encouraging people to report all illegal dumping in the Kyogle local government area (LGA) online at ridonline.epa.nsw.gov.au or by calling Kyogle Council on 6632 1611.

Council is also warning that on the spot fines of up to \$4,000 for individuals and \$8,000 for businesses can be issued.

The long-term effects of illegal dumping can be devastating and include:

- · Council and government agencies (and ultimately the community) bearing the cost of removal, transport and correct disposal of illegally dumped material. These funds could have been used for other services.
- Dumped rubbish ruins the beauty of our natural areas, parks, roadsides and neighbourhoods, leading to the degradation of your local area and our community pride.
- Dumping of hazardous waste, such as asbestos, tyres and chemicals, in bushlands and on roadsides poses a risk to the health of the community. In the case of a bushfire, toxic fumes and particles from household and electrical goods, tyres, chemicals, paints, thinners To help prevent illegal dumping, you can:



- and asbestos place fire fighters and residents at serious risk.
- Dumped waste can contain chemicals which can leach into the soil and contaminate the environment for long periods of time. Native animals can be poisoned by toxic substances or become entangled in this rubbish and
- Dumping of garden waste including branches, lawn clippings and soil is a serious threat to our bushland reserves. It leads to the spread of weeds, pollution of creeks with excess nutrients and blocking of drainage lines with soil. Piling of dead vegetation significantly increases the risks of a bush fire.

- Encourage your neighbours and friends not to dump rubbish or green waste in bushland, parks or on roadsides.
- Contact Kyogle Council to make sure you are taking advantage of the waste and recycling services on offer.
- Visit the Council website for more information and find all the ways you can recycle and correctly dispose of your waste.
- Report illegal dumping to Kyogle Council or report online at: ridonline.epa.nsw.gov.au
- If you see someone illegally dumping or acting suspiciously, note the time of day, registration number, make, model and colour of the car, and a description of the person/s so your report can be as accurate and helpful as possible.

Three public pools **RE-OPEN**

Kyogle Council's three public swimming pools have re-opened for the 2021-2022 season.

Council has COVID plans in place for the Kyogle, Bonalbo and Woodenbong pools which require everyone entering the pool complexes to sign in and provide a contact number.

All three pools will open the same days and hours as last year.

Kyogle pool opens Monday to Thursday from 6.30am to 6pm, Friday from 6.30am to 7.30pm (6



-7.30pm exclusive use of the main pool by Kyogle Swim Club) and weekends and public holidays from 10am to 6pm.

The Bonalbo pool's opening hours are Monday, Wednesday, Thursday, Friday, Saturday, Sunday and public holidays from 2-6pm. It will be closed on Tuesdays.

Woodenbong pool is open Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, Friday, Saturday, Sunday and public holidays from 2-6pm. It is closed on Thursdays.

All three pools are closed on Christmas Day.

For information on admission prices and season tickets, visit the Pools page on Council's website https://

www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au/ recreation-community/ community-facilities/swimmingpool-opening-hours-admissionprices/.



Council work crew to THE RESCUE

When a Council work crew arrived on a job site recently and found a hole in the surface of the road, they thought a faulty pipe was to blame.

But, as it turns out, that was only part of the problem.

On further investigation, they found that an echidna, which the work crew named Sid, had burrowed under the road, impacting the stability of the road surface.

Council initially dug the fault out with a mini excavator one meter at a time, checking to see if they could find the leaking pipe.

Structures Overseer for Council Jarrod Marychurch said workers noticed there was an echidna in the hole when the angle of the trench changed to head further under the road.

Jarrod called WIRES straight away, but the WIRES representative was not able to reach Sid.

The work crew then had to carefully dig the hole out further until the WIRES rep



could reach the echidna, *pictured far right*.
All up the rescue operation took about an hour and a half to complete.

"The WIRES rep looked Sid over and was very happy with his condition," Jarrod said.

"She was also very thankful for what we did.

"Sid was released in a much quieter location with less traffic and, hopefully, heaps of ants."

As to why the work crew called the echidna Sid, Jarrad admits that it was his



doing.

"Sid just came to me, probably due to a trivia question I got asked the weekend before about the 2000 Olympic games and their mascots," he said.

"I now know Sid the mascot was actually spelt Syd and he was the platypus. Millie was the echidna. Turns out my trivia isn't as good as I thought!"

COUNCIL WORKS

to improve energy efficiency

From page 1

Pool, Bonalbo Dam and Water Treatment.
Council has been working to improve its energy efficiency and reduce its carbon footprint since June 2019 when it adopted the Kyogle Council Sustainable Councils Action Plan for Energy Efficiency and Renewable Energy.

At that same time, Council set three specific renewable energy targets. They were:

- That 25% of Council's electricity demand is met through on-site solar energy generation by 2025
- b) That 50% of Council's electricity demand is sourced from renewables by 2025
- c) That 100% of Council's electricity demand is sourced from renewables by 2030

"Council has come a long way in just two years in terms of sustainable energy and energy efficiencies," Council's General Manager Mr Kennett said.

"Before 2019, Council had just started its journey with 85kW of onsite solar PV sys-

tems, only three of its facilities had been upgraded to LED lighting, and 200 of the 600 street lights in the LGA had been replaced with 42W compact fluorescents.

"Now we have 355kW of solar PV installations, all key facilities have had their lighting upgraded to LEDs, we purchase 50% of our electricity consumption through renewable green power options, we have 200 LED street lights, and all street lights are set to be converted to LEDs in 2022/23 in partnership with Essential Energy and the NSW Government."

Mr Kennett said the completion of the solar PV installations meant that Council will be sourcing 550 MWh of its total 1,200 MWh annual demand through solar PV, or 45% of demand.

"With the purchase of 50% green power across all sites, excluding street lighting, there is an additional 175kWh of electricity sourced from renewables, giving a total of 60% of demand sourced from renewables," he said.

"These figures already exceed the 2025 targets set by Council of 25% and 50% respectively.

"With the completion of the upcoming LED street lighting changeover in 2022/23, the



overall annual electricity demand is expected to drop by around 100 MWh, and these figures will become 50% on-site solar, and 66% sourced from renewables."

Mr Kennett said Council still had considerable work to do to meet the target of 100% renewables by 2030.

However, he said Council and the community were working together through Council's Climate Change Working Group to develop initiatives that would allow these more aspirational targets to be met.

The installation of the onsite solar systems was funded through the Commonwealth Government's Drought Communities Extension Program.



GET INVOLVED IN

National Recycling Week

National Recycling Week will run from 8-14 November.

Held every year in November, the event marks its 25th anniversary this year.

As the name suggests, National Recycling Week focuses on recycling with the aim of helping everyone to value our resources, reduce waste and recycle right.

It was initiated by Planet Ark to increase trust in recycling and help Australians recycle correctly.

This year, the theme is 'Recovery - A Future Beyond the Bin'.

The three main material areas being targeted are packaging, e-waste and food.

The week provides an opportunity for everyone in the Kyogle local government area (LGA) to improve their recycling knowledge, no matter what age.

Recycling can be confusing, especially as it is an ever-changing industry that is constantly adapting and improving.

To help everyone get involved, Planet Ark has a Resource Hub, Upcycling Tutorials, Recycling Guide and events available for people to take part in.

You can get involved at home by:



- Getting your workplace to take part in the November Muster
- Taking the Recycling Right Quiz
- Learning about the Australian Recycling Label
- Following the Golden Rules these seven rules will help you recycle right and keep valuable resources out of landfill
- Getting your kids involved with activity sheets, memory card sets, guides, waste free lunch challenge, the school recycling game and many more resources available through the Planet Ark Resource Hub
- Finding local events to take part in

There are also great opportunities to get workplaces involved in new or existing recycling programs and other sustainability initiatives, including:

- Host Recycling Trivia
- Host A Monday Muster
- Set up a Recycling System
- **Buy Recycled**
- Visit the Resource Hub for resources

Schools can also get involved through the Schools Recycle Right Challenge which runs from 4 October – 12 November.

The Challenge offers a wide range of recycling themed activities, lesson plans and event ideas that have been developed specifically for Australian schools.

(Not So) Fun Fact of the Month

Only 9.4% of plastic is recycled in Australia

Tip of the Month

Set up a bin system most suitable to your home. This will help you recycle right.

Resources to get you started

Visit Planet Ark's for all these Resources: https://recyclingnearyou.com.au/ nationalrecyclingweek/resources

Check out NE Waste Recycle Right page, for great tips and videos for recycling in our area: http://www.newaste.org.au/ recycleright/.

Deadline looms for Council CANDIDATES

People thinking about standing for Kyogle Council at the 4 December 2021 Local Government elections are reminded that they will have from Monday, 25 October to noon Wednesday, 3 November to nominate as a candidate.

The NSW Electoral Commission, which will for a group of five candidates or more. conduct the election, is urging candidates to nominate online using its online system when nominations open.

Nominating incorporates the following:

- Part A Candidate details
- Part B Nominator details
- Part C Candidate information sheet
- Part D Statistical information sheet and
- A nomination deposit.

Two or more Councillor candidates may form a group on the ballot paper, and where eligible, request a group voting square (box

above the line) be printed on the ballot paper for the group.

In addition to lodging the nomination form listed above, these candidates must also lodge a Request to form a group form.

All candidates must pay a nomination deposit of \$125 each to the NSW Electoral Commission.

Where candidates also lodge a Request to form a group, the deposit is capped at \$625

If using the online nominations system, the deposit must be paid by either MasterCard or VISA.

For those people who can't nominate online, paper nomination forms will be available (when nominations open) to be downloaded from the NSW Electoral Commission's website. Hard copy nominations can be submitted to the Returning Officer or Council.

If using paper nomination forms, the nomination deposit must be paid by cash or bank or building society cheque.

Save the date

2021 NSW Local **Government elections**



People wanting further information about the obligations of candidates in the local government elections are encouraged to read the Candidate Handbook which is also available on the NSW Electoral Commission's website at https:// elections.nsw.gov.au.



Bridge replacement program **FORGES AHEAD**

September saw the completion of new bridges on Whites Road, Baileys Bridge Road, and Knights Road.

Construction of the new bridges was made possible with funding from the State Government's Fixing Country Bridges program.

Each of the timber bridges was replaced with a single-lane steel and concrete bridge.

The bridge crews have now moved on to construction of new bridges on Wyndham Road, Ghinni Ghi Road, Bolan Road and two new bridges on Babyl Creek Road, all funded by the Fixing Country Bridges program.

A Fixing Country Bridges replacement of a bridge on Station Road with pipes was completed in September and the crew has now started a new bridge-to-pipe replacement on Iron Pot Creek Road.

Work continues on the Afterlee Road rehabilitation which has been 80% funded by the State Government's Fixing Local Roads program.

Construction has now passed the intersection with Eden Creek Road and is well on its way to Brown Knob Road intersection where the project will terminate.

A new section of sealed road has been completed on Green Pigeon Road from Matthew Bridge to Killaloe Road.

In October, Council will begin work on a



The new bridge on Knights Road under construction.

project on Clarence Way at Sandilands.

Funded 50% by the State's Regional Roads Repair program, the work will include road rehabilitation, realignment, line-marking and drainage improvements.

In September, work started on the last section of Clarence Way to be rehabilitated between Urbenville and Woodenbong. This work is expected to be completed in November.

Recent and ongoing footpath works include the replacement of the footpath along Summerland Way from Kyogle Public School to Wyangarie Street and replacement of the footpath from the rail viaduct to the Kyogle



Crews work on the new bridge on Whites Road.

Showgrounds, also along Summerland Way.

A new section of water main has been installed in Summerland Way, Kyogle and the installation of new water mains in areas of Geneva continues in September and October.

One thousand new trees have been planted at the Kyogle sewerage treatment works wetlands.

An irrigation system is being installed at the Kyogle labyrinth during September and October along with the labyrinth receiving a top dressing.

This project is being funded by Council and by a grant obtained by Friends of the Labyrinth.

Community Resilience GRANTS OPEN

Applications for Council's Community Resilience Grants have now opened.

Community groups, businesses and individuals are invited to apply for funding of up to \$10,000 to deliver community-led in our communities.

Council's Community Resilience Grants program is funded through the joint NSW and Australian Government NSW Bushfire Community Recovery and Resilience Fund (BCRRF).

Successful grant applications will address community, economic, asset or environmental resilience and contribute to at least one of the following disaster recovery outcomes:

1. The needs of vulnerable groups are addressed in disaster recovery

- 2. The community is aware of the disaster recovery processes
- 3. The community can express its changing disaster recovery needs
- 4. Community members are aware of the risks of future disasters
- 5. The community has improved capacity and capability to respond to future disasters
- 6. Business and not-for-profits have in activities and initiatives that build resilience place adequate mitigation practices for risks and threats
 - 7. Government, private sector, civil society and organisations are engaged in plans for preparedness and management of the recovery.

Grant applications close Thursday 14 October 2021. For further information, and to lodge an online application go to the Building Community Resilience page on Council's website https://www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au/ recreation-community/building-communityresilience/

SKILL UP FROM

the comfort of your home

If you are unable to work due to COVID -19 public health orders or you are on JobSaver, and therefore at risk of unemployment, then you are eligible to undertake free training through the Skill Up From Home program.

The free courses, which can be studied online and at home, are all tailored to high-demand professions in 12 specific industries.

All you need to get started is a personal computer or tablet, a stable Wi-Fi connection, the ability to stream video or have zoom downloaded and installed. For further information, go to https:// education.nsw.gov.au/skills-nsw/skillsinitiatives/skill-up-from-home.

ARTISTS SOUGHT

for final exhibition of 2021

2021, much like 2020, has been a difficult year which has seen more people with time to explore their creative side and develop new artistic skills.

With this in mind, the Roxy Gallery's final exhibition of the year will give people the chance to showcase their new creative talents and the gallery is now seeking expressions of interest from people wanting to take part in the exhibit which will be titled FAST CALVES.

FAST CALVES is a mnemonic acronym that

spells out the elements of being creative and making art:

- F-Form
- A- Art
- S -Shape
- T- Texture
- C-Colour
- A-Art
- L-Line
- V-Value
- **E**-Elements
- **S**-Space

All of these principles are utilised when creating a drawing, carving a sculpture, sewing a wall hanging, printing, painting, photography and the list goes on.

So if you have been creative while in and out of lockdown, this exhibition is a perfect opportunity for you to reveal your talents and market your new ideas and skills.

EOI forms to take part in FAST CALVES are now available at the front desk of Council's Roxy Gallery, by emailing roxygallery@kyogle.nsw.gov.au, or calling the Cultural Services Officer on 02 6632 0230

Entries are limited to four works (dependent on size) and the closing date for expressions of interest is 19 November 2021.

ROXY PLANS its 2022 program



Council's Roxy Gallery is calling for expressions of interest (EOI) from artisans keen to hold an exhibition at the gallery in 2022.

EOI are being accepted from individuals and groups for solo or group shows or for inclusion in a curated exhibition.

Artists can submit an EOI through an online form available on the Roxy Gallery page on Council's website at https://www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au/ recreation-community/communityfacilities/roxy-gallery/

If you don't have access to a computer, you can call Council's Cultural Services Officer on 6632 0230 to arrange for a hard copy of the form.

EOIs are to be submitted by 30 October 2021. EOIs submitted after the closing date will not be consid-

The gallery exhibition program runs from February through to November.

EOIs will be assessed by a panel and artists advised of the result once the panel has completed its considerations.

For further information, email roxygallery@kyogle.nsw.gov.au or contact the Cultural Services Officer.

Life on the Edge on show to **31 OCTOBER**

The current exhibition at Council's Roxy Gallery, Life on the Edge, explores two endangered species, the Orangutan and the Koala, and their edge ecology.

It looks at the two species on the edge of potential extinction in our lifetime, plus a whole suite of species and ecological communities living life on the edge.

Paul Daley from a Lush Forest media has engaged a number of creative partners, Izwoz (Katie Evans and Brad Fettke) and Avena Osborn (Avena's artwork pictured right) to tell a story through multi-media works about the significance of the biodiversity in which these two threatened species cling to existence.

The Border Ranges Richmond Valley Landcare Network, Arcoora Arts and Ecology Training Ground and A Lush Forest have partnered in this exhibition to draw attention to the 'Boodahbee - Festival of the Koala'.

It is hoped that through this exhibition these groups will be able to seek out interest and gain support for this event in 2022.



Boodahbee is the Gulli-bul word for Koala and is a culturally significant animal for this bio region.

Other creative initiatives will be presented inviting broader community involvement to help shape the 2022 Boodahbee Festival.

Life on the Edge will be on show at the Roxy Gallery until display until 31 October.

PORTRAITS on show at Bonalbo

Planning is well underway for the Bonalbo Artists' Alliance (BAA) next exhibition.

Portraits will be the theme for the exhibition and all artists, actual or aspiring, are urged to get creative and start A gala open will be held,



drawing or painting family, friends or pets.

Artworks done in previous years can be included.

hopefully before December.

Workshops on drawing and painting portraits for the aspiring, will be held at the Bonalbo Community Hall when COVID-19 restrictions are eased.

The portraiture exhibition will also include photographs, old and new, larger than 15x20cms and framed ready to hang.



ROSEWOOD TREE on weed national alert list

Tipuana tipu, also known as Racehorse Tree, Rosewood or Tipu tree, is regarded as an environmental weed to watch.

Introduced in 1970 from South America, this weed tree grows well in a subtropical environment, reaching 10m in height.

However, Rosewood grows well in most conditions and has become invasive in north eastern NSW and many regions of Queensland.

Rosewood is now on the National Alert List for Environmental Weeds, a list of 28 introduced plants that are currently not very -- widespread but are considered to pose a threat to Australia's environment.

The single greatest reason for Rosewood's spread is its propagation and planting as an ornamental street tree, garden plant or as a shade tree on properties.

This species reproduces only by seed. It has a prolific seeding capability (up to 10,000 seeds per plant), coupled with wind and water dispersal mechanisms (when near waterways) allows it to establish widely.

The winged seed also enables this weed to travel a substantial distance from the original tree with its helicopter style movement, where it becomes established on the ground. The fast growth of the seedling allows it to establish quickly, up to 4m in its first two years of growth. Rosewood does not spread vegetatively.



These trees are now being seen across the Kyogle local government area (LGA), spreading widely around our road verges, riparian areas, woodlands, grasslands, garden escapes and disturbed areas.

Council is now raising a level of concern as it has been noted that Unumgar has already seen wide spreading of this weed.

Here mature trees are becoming well established in the riparian vegetation of the Richmond River, having spread from nearby gardens 1-2km away.

While this species is valued for its shade, timber and resilience to extreme weather change, it is a serious threat to native plants and ecosystems in our LGA.

Council strongly discourages planting of



this weed species on your property as it is fast spreading, with major potential to degrade our environmental ecosystems.

If you find any new outbreaks report them immediately to Rous County Council, the Weed Control Authority, by phoning (02) 6623 3800 or online at https://rous.nsw.qov.au/report-a-weed.

If you locate this plant on your property, undertake control measures now to eradicate or minimise the risk of Rosewood spreading on your property. You can find control techniques and further information on weed biosecurity on Rous County Council website: https://rous.nsw.gov.au/weed-control.

OUTDOOR GYM

for Bonalbo Central School

After nearly two years in the planning, Bonalbo Central School has its outdoor fitness station up and running.

The school community has thanked Member for Page Kevin Hogan, who recommended the project, and the Federal Government's Local Schools Community Fund which provided \$16,000 towards the outdoor gym.

School students and staff are ready to take on the challenge of the new fitness circuit and school authorities are hopeful the equipment will see an increase in healthy physical exercise at break times as well as during Sport and PDHPE lessons.



Leaf cactus a **THREAT**

Originally introduced into Australia for its attractive flowers and unique fruit, Leaf cactus, *pictured right*, now sits on the Australian Environmental Alert List.

There are six known locations of Leaf Cactus of the Far North Coast all of which are being actively managed by Rous County Council.

Leaf cactus or 'Satan plant' is a vine that grows in dense clumps and has long thin spikes which sprout in clusters along branches making control of the weed difficult.

Once established, the plant seeks out the trunk

of a nearby tree and will gradually climb up to form dense thickets in the branches and canopy.

This weed is a threat to eucalypt communities in subtropical northern Australia.

Leaf cactus can reproduce vegetatively via leaf or branch droppings and by seed dispersal where it may be carried vast distances by birds.

With only six known locations of this weed in our region, Leaf cactus is currently listed as a regional priority for eradication.

Biosecurity is everyone's duty and with community assistance, Rous County Council hopes to eradicate this weed from our region.

If you suspect you have seen this weed, please report your sighting immediately to Rous County Council on 66 233 800

For more information scan the QR code which will direct you to a full description of the plant via the Weedwise app.





Council MEETINGS Council MEETINGS

The next Ordinary Council meeting will be held on Monday, 11 October, 2021 at 5pm. Ordinary meetings are held on the second Monday of every month except January and June. Meetings start at 5pm and are held at the Kyogle Council Chambers, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle. The first item of general business is Public Forum, which provides an opportunity for the public to speak to Council on items of business to be considered at the meeting. To request to speak at Public Forum you should email council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au or phone 6632 1611 by midday on the Friday preceding the meeting.

REGIONAL ROADS INFORMATION

www.myroadinfo.com.au

RECYCLING FACILITIES

All Council waste facilities have recycling capabilities (if separated) and can recover oil, paper, cardboard, steel, aluminium, glass, and plastic at no charge.

The waste facility hours of operation are: Kyogle: 7.30am-12pm Monday to Friday

9am-4pm Saturday & Sunday

Woodenbong: Tuesday & Saturday 9am-4pm Bonalbo: Wednesday & Saturday 9am-4pm

Mallanganee: Thursday & Sunday 9am-4pm

* All Council waste facilities are closed on public holidays



A WARD

Cr Kylie Thomas 0428 919 496

crkylie.thomas@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Hayden Doolan

0.402.007.185

crhayden.doolan@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Janet Wilson

0419 600 848

crjanet.wilson@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

B WARD

Cr John Burley (Deputy Mayor) 6632 1436 or 0437 252 376 crjohn.burley@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Maggie May

0499 551 714

crmaggie.may@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Robert Dwyer

6632 3352

crbob.dwyer@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

C WARD

Cr Danielle Mulholland (Mayor)

0438 931 425

crdanielle.mulholland@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Lindsay Passfield

6635 1429

crlindsay.passfield@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Earle Grundy

6665 3290

crearle.grundy@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

PO BOX 11, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle, NSW, 2474
Telephone: 02 6632 1611, After hours emergency: 02 6626 6800
Facsimile: 02 6632 2228, Email: council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Website: www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au Facebook: www.facebook.com/KyogleCouncil

KYOGLE COUNCIL HOURS 8.30AM-4PM
MONDAY TO FRIDAY